
COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 10 JUNE 2010 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Bowman S, Cape, Mrs Farmer, Glover, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Riddle and Scarborough (as substitute for Cllr Mrs Bradley).
ALSO

PRESENT:
Mr Roger Cooke, Chairman of the Shadow Board of Tullie House Trust

Mr Patrick Leonard, Director of Riverside Carlisle


Mr Paul Taylor, Head of Operations, Riverside Carlisle


Councillor Ellis, Performance and Development Portfolio Holder


Councillor Luckley, Community Engagement Portfolio Holder (for part of the meeting)


Councillor Bloxham, Local Environment Portfolio Holder


Councillor Hendry, representing the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel

COSP.41/10
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Bradley.
COSP.42/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillor Mrs Parsons declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in Agenda Item A.7 CDRP Partnership Plan 2010/11.  She indicated that her interest was in respect of the fact that her son was a Police Officer.

Councillor S Bowman declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in Agenda Item A.7 CDRP Partnership Plan 2010/11.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of the fact that his daughter was working at the probation office.

COSP.43/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 11 February 2010, 5 March 2010 and 25 March 2010 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman

COSP.44/10
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
COSP.45/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Scrutiny Officer (Mrs Edwards) presented report OS.13/10 which provided an overview of matters relating to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work and included the latest version of the work programme and Forward Plan items which related to the Panel.
Mrs Edwards reported that:

· The Joint Crime and Disorder Scrutiny Group had agreed the Terms of Reference and it had been agreed that for the Civic year 2010/11, scrutiny of Crime and Disorder matters would mostly be carried out by the Joint Carlisle and Eden CDRP Scrutiny Panel.  The Panel was made up of three Members of the Community Panel, three Members from Eden District Council, one from Cumbria County Council and one from the Police Authority.  The Joint Panel would meet at least three times a year and an induction session would be arranged for the Members of the new Panel.  Members were asked to nominate three Members and three substitute Members.
· Members were reminded of the success of the Development Sessions and asked to consider a date for the next session and any suggestions for subject-review work or areas of knowledge or specialism that each Member had or wished to develop.

· Minute Excerpts EX.052/10 – Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Plan and EX.044/10 – Women and Families Homelessness Accommodation were attached to the report.
· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 June 2010 to 30 September 2010 had been published on 18 May 2010. 
A Member noted that affordable warmth and fuel poverty had not been given any meeting dates in the Work Programme and queried when the Panel would be considering the matter.

The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) informed the Panel that the new Fuel Poverty Officer had been in place since 5 May 2010.  The Panel agreed that the Fuel Poverty Officer should be given time to settle into the role before the matter came to the Panel for scrutiny.
RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.
2) That the following Forward Plan items would not be considered by the Panel because a decision had been made by the Executive on 4 June 2010:


KD.020/10 – Cumbria Choice Based Lettings Scheme – Partnership 
Agreement


KD.021/10 – Cumbria Choice Based Lettings Scheme – Policy


KD.022/10 – Housing Strategy Capital Programme 2010/11

3) That the following Forward Plan items would be considered by the Panel at their meeting on 26 August 2010:


KD.006/10 – Women and Families Homelessness Accommodation


KD.007/10 – Accommodation and Foyer Service Development for Young 
People

4) That Councillors Mrs Parsons, Cape and S Bowman be nominated to sit on the Joint Carlisle and Eden CDRP Scrutiny Panel as Members and Councillors Mrs Clarke and Mrs Riddle be nominated as substitute Members.

5) That the Development Session be held on 15 July 2010 at the end of the scheduled Panel meeting.

COSP.46/10
TULLIE HOUSE GOVERNANCE OPTIONS AND DEVELOPMENT PLAN
The Chairman welcomed Mr Cooke, Chairman of the Shadow Board of the Tullie House Trust and Hilary Wade, Arts and Museums Manager to the meeting.
The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that full Council had agreed for the Shadow Trust to be set up and that the most important job had been the appointment of the best Chair for the Shadow Trust.  Mr Cooke had been appointed and had begun the process of transfer.  The Portfolio Holder was confident that the transfer to a Trust would be successful.  He added that it was hoped that the Trust could be made official early in the New Year.
Mr Cooke explained that he was a trustee for the London Transport Museum and had been a founding Member of their Shadow Board.  He reminded the Panel that many authorities had already devolved their museums and art galleries into independent charitable trusts so there was a lot of knowledge and experience available to support the Council as they moved forward with the Trust.
He felt that if the Trust was progressed properly with a good constitution and legal framework it would open up opportunities for Tullie House to raise funds and for the Council to retain control of the fundamental issues of Tullie House.  The Council could specify the services that would be provided and measure how effective they had been.  The Council would also retain ownership of all the collections, which would be managed on their behalf by the Trust.  The Council would retain the right to reverse the whole process and keep the legal ability to bring Tullie House back ‘in house’.
Mr Cooke added that he had been impressed by the level of work and support by Members and staff to achieve the necessary deadlines.

Ms Wade added that the staff were looking forward to the changes but acknowledged that it was a very demanding period.  There was a team in Tullie House working on ensuring that all staff were involved and that communication was kept high on the agenda.

During discussion Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· Had there been any consideration given to how the Trust could develop the use of the many collections that the City Council owned?
Mr Cooke responded that he had some ‘informal’ thoughts on how the use of the collections could be developed but he felt that it was important to ensure that the transfer from the City Council to a Trust went well first.  The transfer was a complicated process and he felt that adding extra considerations would be too much.  He stated that when all parties were happy with the transfer it would then be an early task for the permanent Trust Board to give consideration to the collections, how they could be used and what it would cost.

· If accommodation around Tullie House became available that would be ideal for future exhibitions, was there a Strategy during the transfer to acquire the buildings for the future to avoid the properties being lost?
Mr Cooke responded that he had made arrangements to visit some of the properties that surrounded Tullie House, with the Council’s Chief Surveyor, to investigate what was available.
· It was felt that there should not be an entrance fee into Tullie House.
Mr Cooke responded that a vast majority of visitors did not pay an entrance fee.  There were a lot of matters to be taken into consideration when discussing entrance fees and any decision would not be made lightly when that time came.

· A previous Panel meeting had been held in Tullie House and afterwards Members had met with staff.  Members felt that this had been extremely useful and hoped that they would be able to hold a further meeting at Tullie House.
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that she felt it would be appropriate for all Members to hear a presentation on the Trust and said it would be added to a future Informal Council Briefing session.
RESOLVED –1) That the Mr Cooke be thanked for attending the meeting and for his valuable input;

2) That the Panel looked forward to a progress report in the New Year.

COSP.47/10
RIVERSIDE CARLISLE
The Chairman welcomed Mr Patrick Leonard, Director of Riverside Carlisle and Mr Paul Taylor, Head of Operations, Riverside Carlisle to the meeting.
Mr Leonard thanked the Panel for their invitation and reminded the Panel that the Audit Commission had carried out a full inspection in 2009 and in response Riverside Carlisle had produced an Action Plan to address the recommendations contained in the inspection report.  Riverside Carlisle had a timescale of September 2010 to complete the actions and Mr Leonard was confident it would be achieved.
Mr Leonard explained that the regulations had changed and the Tenants Services Association now held Riverside Carlisle to account.  An inspector had visited in May and met with tenants and as a result signed some of the actions off.

During discussion Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· Was it possible for the Panel to see the report which showed how the costs related to delivery of the voids and repairs had changed as a result of the reviews of the services?
Mr Leonard responded that the Panel could see the report but he would be grateful to have more time to analyse the results before he forwarded it on.

· Who were the Service Scrutiny Panel?
Mr Leonard explained that the Panel was made up of tenants who received information from Riverside Carlisle and then monitored the outcomes; the inspectors had met with this Panel.

· Was there more detail available on the Improvement Plans for sheltered housing schemes?
Mr Taylor gave the Panel a brief update on progress on each of the seven schemes which were currently being improved.
· Had there been feedback fro tenants with regard communal facilities within sheltered housing schemes?
Mr Taylor responded that there had been an increase to communal facilities in some of the scheme but due to the size of some of the schemes it was not financially viable for tenants to provide communal facilities in all of the schemes.  The smaller schemes did not have enough units to financially support a communal lounge and Riverside Carlisle were no longer allowed to subsidise service charges.  This meant that they had to ensure that the accommodation was affordable for their tenants by keeping the service charges as low as possible.
Members were disappointed that future tenants in schemes such as Westhill House were not given the opportunity to decide if they wanted communal facilities or if they could afford them.
Mr Taylor understood Members concerns but stressed that Riverside Carlisle had to meet legal requirements by providing larger, better standard accommodation and this resulted in the loss of communal facilities on some sites.

Mr Leonard added that consultation through the Needs Analysis gave feedback on the lifestyle choices of existing tenants and people in the local communities.  He reminded the Panel that some schemes would retain their communal facilities and in some schemes, such as Freshfield Court, the facilities had been made larger.

In response to a further question Mr Taylor stated that they had looked at alternative ways to provide additional room in schemes and one option was to build conservatories.

· The Ward Councillor for the Botcherby Ward thanked Riverside Carlisle for their input into the Ward, for their excellent local housing office and for the work carried out at Freshfield Court.
· A Member had concerns that the schemes that were empty were subject to anti social behaviour and were becoming untidy in communities
Mr Taylor was aware of the issues surrounding the empty properties and accepted that it was stressful for the local communities.  He explained that it had taken longer than first anticipated to secure the funding for the demolition of some sites and it was hoped that the funding would be secured so work could begin in July.

· At a previous meeting there had been some discussion with regard to the setting up of a forum which the Panel could be involved in.  Had this been progressed?
Mr Taylor responded that the forum was now a priority for Riverside Carlisle and there was some discussion needed to decide how a forum would work.
· What was the Tenant Top Ten service priorities?
Mr Leonard explained that there had been some dialogue with Riverside tenants nationally and they had wanted to know if Riverside were actually doing what they said they were.  The top ten were matters that the tenants felt were important and should be monitored.
RESOLVED –1) That Mr Leonard and Mr Taylor be thanked for attending the meeting and for their valuable input;
2) That the following reports be forwarded to the Panel for information:

Revised Local Strategy for Older People


Asset Management Plan


Future of Sheltered Housing Schemes


Report which showed how the costs related to delivery of the voids and 
repairs had changed as a result of the reviews of the services

Tenants Top Ten Service Priorities and how they would be addressed

3) That the Panel looked forward to a further progress report in six months.
COSP.48/10
PLAY STRATEGY MONITORING
The Community Support Manager (Mr Burns) submitted report CD.07/10 which highlighted progress made against the objectives of the Play Strategy during the period January to May 2010 and included proposals for discussion for reviewing and revising the Strategy for the period 2011-15.
Mr Burns stated that he was working towards inputting the information that was in the report into the Covalent system so it would be easier for Members to use.  This would be done as part of the revision of the Strategy.

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:
· Was there any funding in place to continue the Face2Face co-ordinator posts which were due to end in July 2011?
Mr Burns responded that the posts had been funded by the Lottery grant but there was work ongoing to try and secure funding for the future.  Mr Burns reminded Members that these posts were not the only posts within the team that were due to end in July 2011.
· Had the development of a youth parliament begun?
The Youth Engagement Officer (Mr McNulty) confirmed that the development of the youth parliament had started.  The team would be using the summer to promote the parliament and it was hoped that a pilot would be ready for the end of the summer and would mirror the School Council process.
· The report had an outcome of 3000 children and young people accessing all provision and an increase of holiday provision by 50% in year 3, was there a benchmark for this?
The Play Development Manager (Ms Huntington) explained that the Lottery had set a target of 1500 children and young people in the three years but because the Council had surpassed that number early on the Strategy target had been set at 3000.  At the end of each session the names were entered into a database, the database contained nearly 3000 names and there was still a year to go.
· The schemes were very City orientated, what was happening in the rural areas?
Ms Huntington responded that there was summer playschemes in the rural areas.  For this summer the Play team had some additional members so they were able to programme in an extra day in each of the rural areas.

Mr Burns added that historically the play team had worked in the more deprived wards but this may be an area Members wished to consider in the future.  He agreed that there was more activities in the urban area but added that the team did support a lot of work that was conducted by other organisations.

Mr Burns added that there was still some discussion to be had with the Youth Zone on how they planned to make their facilities available for the rural areas.  He agreed to provide a written response to Members setting out the breakdown of the provision made in urban and rural wards.
· Some time ago there had been some discussion with regard to setting up a youth website to make Carlisle City Council’s services available to everyone.  This never happened so Members were pleased that the team were using facilities such as Facebook to promote their work and encourage engagement with younger people.
Mr McNulty agreed that Facebook had made a difference when consulting with younger people.  He added that there was still some need to develop it to link with mobile technology to increase involvement.
· With a wider view to discussion and possible further development, the Panel would be interested to have more information regarding the Youth Exchange Programme and the benefits to Carlisle District of the collaboration between the young people of the three twinned cities.
Mr Burns explained that the programme for the Youth Exchange had been prepared and Members were welcome to a copy or to become involved in the Exchange.
· Members fully supported the project which offered training to workers and volunteers who worked with children and young people.
· Who fed information on CYP issues into some of the other relevant strategies that the Council had?
The Assistant Director (Community Engagement) responded that the review of the Strategy would not stand alone but there would be work on where it was going and where it would fit in to the Authority.
RESOLVED – 1) That report CD.07/10 be welcomed;
2)  That in future progress reports the projects be divided into Urban and Rural wards
COSP.49/10
COMMUNITY EMPOWERMENT PILOTS UPDATE
The Community Support Manager (Mr Burns) presented report CD.06/10 which updated Members on the progress of the Community Empowerment pilot projects in Longtown and Harraby.
Mr Burns explained that the Harraby and Longtown Empowerment pilots had been evolving since April 2009 and had been set up with a view to experimenting with a range of approaches to community engagement within different environments.  The purpose of the pilots had been to assess the feasibility of a rolling programme of partnership based working in local communities which was focused around listening and responding to community concerns and empowering groups and individuals in order that they had the interest, knowledge and skills to be able to genuinely influence the delivery of services in their area.
Mr Burns added that the main aim had been to test whether a locality based approach could address community issues more effectively, promote local ways of joining up service delivery and be seen to respond to and be influenced by the public in a more creative and effective manner than the direct, centrally driven approach that was usual.  He explained that work had begun to evaluate the progress made against those objectives after the first 12 months of activity.
Mr Burns reported that formal evaluations would be carried out by the partner agencies, who included the City and County Councils,  the Police, Fire and Rescue Service, Community Association, Housing Associations, PCT and Sure Start and Parish Councils and in Harraby, representatives from the local ‘Stakeholders Group’ which was made up of residents who had taken an active interest in the process, would produce their own evaluation which would provide an untainted view of how they felt the pilot had made a difference ‘on the ground’.

The full evaluations would not be available until September, but the IDeA recently commissioned a report on community engagement in Cumbria, which highlighted, the ‘Harraby – Together We Can’ pilot and the relevant extracts from that report had been appended to the report CD.06/10.
The Rural Support Officer (Ms Sutton) added that the rural pilot experience was different from Harraby.  The process was used to promote the development of community plans, which were already widely used in the rural area, in Longtown and Kirkandrews on Esk.  This provided an additional basis for positive engagement with a community, in Longtown’s case, which was faced with a number of major live issues and initiatives.  Carlisle Parish Council Association also decided to look at locality working at the same time as the pilot was underway and this provided a natural progression for the work.  The Association’s proposals were still under development but a proposal would come forward in the summer.  How rural issues raised through this work were to be highlighted within the Single Community Strategy for Cumbria were actively being discussed by the Rural Support Group with Carlisle Partnership Manager.
The External Funding Officer (Mr Griffiths) reminded Members that they would a further opportunity to scrutinise the issues when the Annual Rural Policy report was considered at the next Panel meeting.
In scrutinising the report Members raised the following comments and questions:
· A Member commented that Councillors were keen to roll out the project in other wards, what was being done to ensure that the successes were replicated but not the problems?
Mr Burns responded that there were various measures of success and in particular consideration had to be given to the question ‘had this been achieved because of the pilot or would it have happened anyway?’  Success of the pilots must focus on how empowered people actually felt as a result of the project.  He added that one of the main reasons for the pilots was to try and find different ways of working together as service deliverers and that that was proving to be one of the most difficult lessons to learn.
· How much did each pilot cost?
Ms Sutton responded that the only cost to the rural pilot had been officer time.  Mr Burns added that City Council Development workers had been responsible for keeping people involved and moving the projects forward and that there had been a significant financial outlay in Harraby and this would be evidenced in the evaluation reports.
· The ‘Together We Can’ programme had proved extremely successful and officers were congratulated on the new BMX track and how responsibility of the maintenance of the track had been given to those who used it.
Mr Burns agreed that the BMX track had been successful but the team had learned some lessons from the project following some complaints from a different ward.  
RESOLVED – 1) That Report CD.06/10 be welcomed;
2) That the consideration of the Annual Rural Policy report be delayed to coincide with further scrutiny of the Community Empowerment pilots.
3) That a special meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel take place in the Harraby Ward in October to scrutinise the Community Empowerment Pilots in detail with some of the other partner agencies and community stakeholders in attendance..

COSP.50/10 
CDRP PARTNERSHIP PLAN 2010/11
The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr Oliver) submitted report PPP.23/10 enclosing the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Plan for 2010/11.

Mr Oliver outlined the background to the matter, informing Members that the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 placed statutory obligations on local authorities and the Police to act in co-operation with the Probation Service, Health Authorities and other relevant agencies; and to work together to develop and implement a Partnership Plan to tackle crime and disorder in their area.  Section 97 of the Police Reform Act 2002 amended that obligation so that responsible authorities also included the Police Authority, Fire Service and Primary Care Trusts for the area.  Further reforms now listed the Environment Agency and Residential Social Landlords as 'participatory bodies'.  

The legislation required the Partnership to produce a Plan covering the next three years and detailing how it intended to tackle crime and disorder; and allowing the development of strategies to tackle short, medium and long-term priorities.  That also enabled alignment to other planning cycles, most notably the Local Area Agreement.

Mr Oliver informed Members that a 'Strategic Assessment' was central to development of the Partnership Plan.  The Assessment undertaken in September best reflected the most up-to-date needs of the communities.  He added that the Plan required to be revised annually, allowing the Partnership to take account of new priorities emerging from the ongoing assessments conducted on a six monthly basis.

The Executive had on 4 June 2010 considered the Partnership Plan (EX.87/10 refers) and decided:

“1. That the Executive had considered the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership's Plan for 2010/11; and how the Partnership Plan, in defining priorities, supported the development of the Community Strategy and the implementation of the Corporate Plan.

2.  That the Plan be made available to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel for consultation.”

Members had considered the draft Plan in its consultation stage and noted the amendments to the Plan which were in bold.
In considering the Plan Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· Members were aware that the National Indicators were under review, had there been any further information?
Mr Oliver responded that nothing formal had been released.

· A Member had read an article regarding prolific and priority offenders and how the re-offending rate had dropped where prisoners had access to a bank account through a credit union on their release.  Could this link with credit unions be explored further as a way of potentially reducing the re-offending rate?
Mr Oliver agreed to investigate the matter further.

RESOLVED – That the CDRP Partnership Plan 2010/11 be noted.
COSP.51/10
 CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT FOR YEAR 2009/10
The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr Oliver) submitted report PPP.22/10 which presented the performance of Carlisle City Council for 2009/10, measured by national and local indicators.
Mr Oliver reminded the Panel that the new National Indicator (NI) set had been introduced in 2009 and this was the first year the report had not contained any elements of the old Best Value Performance Framework.

The focus of performance over 2009/10 had been around transformation.  The changes were reflected in the personnel and value for money measures, the other significant change had seen the introduction of the new priorities Economy and Local Environment.  He added that the transition to a complete Balanced Scorecard for the authority would continue in 2010 with the development of management information and appropriate indicators.
In considering the monitoring report Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· In response to a Member’s question Mr Oliver stated that the National Indicators (NI’s) set out on page 7 were yet to be confirmed for the future.

· NI4: % of people who feel they can influence decisions in their locality should be considered along side the Community Empowerment Pilots.
· Had the Executive given further consideration to participatory budgeting?

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder responded that the Executive had already devolved a small budget.  Mr Gerrard added that there was still work needed with regard to budgets and Neighbourhood Forums.

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that there would be a lot changes for the authority in the coming months to National Indicators and performance.  The Council would have the ability to choose what it wanted to measure and how.  The Council could adopt the existing NI’s and continue to monitor them or it could start at the beginning and look at the services provided and how they were measured.

The Strategic Director (Mr Crossley) added that it was important that the indicators that the Council measured reflected the priorities in the Corporate Plan.
RESOLVED – That Report PPP.22/10 be noted.
(the meeting ended at 12.40pm)
